

Updated Clinical Guidelines for the Treatment and Programmatic Management of Drug Resistant Tuberculosis. Lebanon - 2021



With the support of



Updated clinical guidelines for treatment and programmatic management of drug resistant tuberculosis, Lebanon - 2021

Abdul Rahman Bizri (MD) - **Walid Alam** (MD) **Alissar Rady** (MD) - **Hiam Yaacoub** (MD)





Table Of Contents:

1.	Acknowledgment	3
2.	Introduction	5
3.	Abbreviations and acronyms	9
	Abbreviations of TB agents	10
4.	Classification of anti-TB agents	11
5.	Key Definitions	11
6.	Organization of TB prevention, care and control and NTP	
	management in Lebanon	13
7.	Drug resistant tuberculosis in Lebanon	17
8.	Epidemiology of drug resistant tuberculosis in Lebanon	18
9.	Executive summary	20
10.	Recommendations	21
11.	Treatment of contacts exposed to MDR-TB	28
12.	Surgery in MDR-TB	32
13.	Special groups	33
14.	Diagnosis	33
15.	Follow up and monitoring of treatment	35
16.	Common adverse events of anti-TB medications	36
17.	Summary of good practices	37
18.	References	38
19.	Annexes	43
	Annex 1: Algorithm for the Diagnosis of Pulmonary Tuberculosis	43
	Annex 2: Algorithm for the Diagnosis of Drug Resistant Tuberculosis	44
	Annex 4: DB-TB Treatment Regimens	45
	Annex 5: Selecting DR-TB Treatment Regimen	
	Annex 6: DR-TB Drugs Adverse Events	51
	Annex 7: WHO High Burden Country Lists for TB	54





Acknowledgment

These guidelines were developed by Dr Abdel Rahman Bizri, Dr Hiam Yaacoub, Dr Alissar Radi and Dr Walid Alam. with a reflection of the international standards and recommendations (WHO, CDC and ECDC) and adaptation to the local context. They provide technical support to the physicians and health care workers practicing in Lebanon.

With an important contribution of our stakeholders: The president of the Lebanese Pulmonary society Dr Zeina Aoun and all the members, all other Lebanese scientific societies, the head of the national TB referral lab Dr Marianne Abi Fadel, the responsible of Laboratoire Rodolphe Mérieux-Lebanon Dr Marianne Antar Souto.

And essential input from our partners: WHO Representative in Lebanon Dr Iman Shankiti and the head of the health team Dr Alissar Rady, the representative of Fondation Merieux in Lebanon Dr Josette Najjar Pellet, Dr Nada Najem TB/HIV medical officer from the international organization for migration.

The NTP team: TB epidemiologist and M&E officer Mrs. Anne-Marie Farhat, the pharmacist Dr Faisal Jaber.

This version is dedicated to our colleagues medical doctors, health care workers, and patients.

Special thanks to:

- Our partners from the Global Fund, IOM, WHO and Foundation Merieux for the continuous and generous support to the NTP throughout the years.
- Our colleagues working in the nine TB centers and the outreach team, in the Armenian Azounieh sanatorium for their hard work to make our goals achievable.

National Tuberculosis Program Manager Dr. Hiam Yaacoub





Introduction

Tuberculosis (TB) is a bacterial disease with person to person transmission through the airborne route¹.

Mycobacteria are small rod-shaped bacilli that can cause a variety of diseases in humans.

They can be thought of in three main groups^{2,3}:

- Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex: this group includes M. tuberculosis, M. bovis, M. africanum, M. microti, and M. canetti. They all can cause "tuberculosis" in humans. The vast majority of tuberculosis is caused by M. tuberculosis, with the other organisms being relatively rare.
- Mycobacterium leprae causes leprosy.
- Nontuberculous mycobacteria (NTM): this group includes all the other mycobacteria that can cause diseases in humans. NTM sometimes can cause clinical manifestations (in the lungs, skin, bones, or lymph nodes) similar to those of tuberculosis. Most NTM exist in the environment, are not usually spread from person to person and are often non-pathogenic in persons with intact immune system or healthy lung tissue.

All mycobacteria are classical acid-fast organisms and are named so because of the stains used in evaluation of tissue or sputum specimens (i.e. Ziehl-Neelsen stain,).

M. tuberculosis multiplies more slowly than most bacteria; this is why tuberculosis has a slower evolution (causes disease weeks or even months to years after infection) than most other bacterial infections⁴. M. tuberculosis is a strictly aerobic bacterium. It therefore multiplies

better in pulmonary tissue (at the apex, where oxygen concentration is higher) than in the deeper organs.

TB mainly targets the lungs (pulmonary TB), but it can also affect other parts of the body (extra-pulmonary TB), especially the kidneys, brain, lymph nodes, or spine⁵. TB is a treatable and curable entity, but death can occur if proper and timely treatment is not given⁶.

The emergence of drug-resistant TB (DR-TB) can complicate treatment. DR-TB can occur when the drugs used to treat TB are misused or mismanaged⁷.

Examples of misuse or mismanagement include:

- Incomplete course of treatment
- Wrong treatment (duration, dosage, or combination)
- Unavailability of some drugs needed for proper treatment
- Poor quality drugs (misfit drugs, poor storage, ...)

DR-TB is more common in people who^{8,9,10,11,12,13}:

- Do not take anti-TB drugs regularly (poor compliance)
- Are unable to afford the costs of treatment, a problem that is likely to become more common considering Lebanon's economic crisis and drug shortages problem.
- Lack access to proper healthcare (poverty, medication shortage, healthcare workers shortage, insufficient medical facilities capacity...)
- Are unable to seek proper treatment as to avoid missing workdays and consequently income loss
- Are economic migrants, as is the case in Lebanon which hosts many migrants and refugees who may face systemic barriers to financing and healthcare.
- Do not take all their drugs (combination therapy)
- Re-develop TB disease after treatment for TB
- Come from areas or population group where DR-TB is common
- Are exposed to an individual with known DR-TB
- Are part of marginalized or neglected population
- Have comorbid conditions (Diabetes mellitus, alcoholism, smoker, malabsorption...)
- Have HIV or other causes of severe immunosuppression

Types of DR-TB^{14,15}.

- 1. Rifampicin resistance (RR): resistance to rifampicin detected using phenotypic or genotypic methods, with or without resistance to other anti-TB drugs. It includes any resistance to rifampicin, in the form of mono-resistance, poly-resistance, MDR or XDR.
- 2. Isoniazid resistant tuberculosis (Hr-TB): confirmed rifampicin-susceptible and isoniazid-resistant TB in vitro
- 3. Multi-Drug Resistant TB (MDR-TB): resistant to at least isoniazid and rifampin, the two most potent TB drugs. These drugs represent the first line therapy used in all patients with TB disease.
- 4. Extensively-Drug Resistant TB (XDR-TB): resistance to isoniazid and rifampicin plus any fluoroquinolone and at least one additional drug from group A (Bedaquilin, Linezolid).
- 5. Pre-XDR-TB: resistance to isoniazid and rifampicin and at least one quinolone.

Prevention of DR-TB¹⁶

- Strengthen DOTS strategy to improve adherence to treatment
- Quick diagnosis and no delay in therapy (early detection and treatment)
- Monitor therapy and response to treatment
- Avoid exposure to known DR-TB patients in closed or crowded places such as hospitals, prisons, or homeless shelters
- Adequate infection control practices in hospital and other health-care settings
- Adequate management of comorbidities (HIV, alcoholism, DM, smoking)
- Offer a proper support system for mental health
- Implement proper socio-economic support as weak social support and protection limits access to TB services and leads to poor adherence to treatment.
- Implement proper immigration policies as weak policies and inability of health systems to cope with a large influx of migrants, limit access to quality health services and leads to poor living conditions among refugees and migrants.

The Burden of DR-TB¹⁷

- MDR-TD and XDR-TB are relatively uncommon in Lebanon. Treatment is usually more difficult, longer, more expensive, more toxic, and associated with higher rates of failure and death.
- A national action plan for combatting TB was launched in 2017 with five objectives in alignment with the WHO End TB Strategy. The NSP is designed for five years and describes five objectives which are in alignment with the WHO End TB Strategy¹⁸.
- Objective 1: By 2021 further decrease the burden of TB to lessthan 10 cases/100 000 population by increasing the efforts for case detection and improve treatment outcomes through the existing health service network.
- Objective 2: By 2021 decrease by half the burden of TB among migrants and increase case finding activities to all refugee populations newly arrived in Lebanon
- Objective 3: Achieve and sustain accurate surveillance, monitoring and evaluation, adherence to SOPs and obtain better estimates of TB situation for a reliable measurement of progress.
- Objective 4: Increase coordination among all stakeholders involved in TB prevention care and control, public and private, including social support actors by organizing formal meetings with stakeholders.
- Objective 5: Raise TB awareness, decrease stigma through a plan for communication and social mobilization and promote research.

Abbreviations and Acronyms

- * AE: adverse event
- * AIDS: acquired immunodeficiency syndrome
- * ARV: anti-retroviral therapy
- * AST: aspartate aminotransferase
- * ATS: American Thoracic Society
- * CDC: Center for Disease Control and Prevention
- * DOT: directly observed treatment
- * DR-TB: drug resistant TB
- * DSM: direct smear microscopy
- * DST: drug susceptibility testing
- * FDC: fixed-dose combination (medicines)
- * FLD: first-line drugs
- * HIV: human immunodeficiency virus
- * (H)REZ: (isoniazid)-rifampicin-ethambutol-pyrazinamide
- * Hr-TB: confirmed rifampicin-susceptible, isoniazid-resistant TB
- * IDSA: Infectious Diseases Society of America
- * MOPH: Ministry of Public Health
- * LTBI: latent tuberculosis infection
- * MDR-TB: multidrug-resistant tuberculosis
- * MDR/RR-TB: multidrug/rifampicin-resistant tuberculosis
- * MENA: Middle East and North Africa
- * NTP: National TB Programme
- * PK/PD: pharmacokinetics/pharmacodynamics
- * PLWHIV: people living with HIV
- * RCT: randomized controlled trial
- * RR-TB: rifampicin-resistant TB
- * SAE: serious adverse event
- * SAT: self-administered treatment or unsupervised treatment
- * SGOT: serum glutamic oxaloacetic transaminase
- * TB: tuberculosis
- * VOT: video observed treatment
- * WHO: World Health Organization

Abbreviations of Anti-TB Agents

- * Am: amikacin
- * Amx-Clv: amoxicillin-clavulanate
- * Bdq: bedaquiline
- * Clz: clofazimine
- * Cm: capreomycin
- * Cs: cycloserine
- * Dlm: delamanid
- * E: ethambutol
- * Eto: ethionamide
- * FQ: Fluoroquinolone
- * Hh: high dose isoniazid
- * Imp-Cln: imipenem-cilastatin
- * Imp: imipenem
- * Km: kanamycin
- * Lfx: levofloxacin
- * Lzd: linezolid
- * Mfx: moxifloxacin
- * Mpm: meropenem
- * Pa: Pretomanid
- * PAS: p-aminosalicylic acid
- * Pto: prothionamide
- * R: rifampicin
- * S: Streptomycin
- * T: thioacetazone
- * Trd: terizidone
- * Z: pyrazinamide

Classification of anti-TB agents

A newer classification was released in 2016 by the WHO for MDR/RR-TB anti-TB drugs, focusing on three groups of agents: A,B,and C¹⁹ (Table 1). Table 1 : Second Line Drugs: Classification of new and repurposed drugs for MDR-TB as per WHO 2019 Guidelines

Drug Groups	Drug	
Group A:	1) Levofloxacin OR moxofloxacin	
_	2) Bedaquiline	
	3) Linezolid	
Group B:	4) Clofazimine	
_	5) Cycloserine OR terizidone	
Group C:	6) Ethambutol	
_	7) Delamanid	
	8) Pyrazinamide	
	9) Imipenem-cilastatin OR meropenem	
	10) Amikacin	
	11) Ethionamide OR prothionamide	
	12) P-aminosalicylic acid	

Key definitions^{19,20}

- NTP: National Tuberculosis Programme is a part of MOPH. The program is committed to fight TB in Lebanon through the development and implementation of strategies and workplans that serve this goal, monitoring and reporting incidence, providing treatment, observing therapy, managing cases and contacts, dispensing medications, testing for susceptibility/resistance profiles and coordinating with WHO,
- Presumptive TB refers to a patient who presents with symptoms or signs suggestive of TB.
- New case is defined as a newly registered episode of TB in a patient who has never been treated for TB or has taken anti-TB medicines for less than 1 month.
- Previously treated refers to patients who have received 1 month or more of anti-TB medicines in the past.
- Clinically diagnosed TB case is one who does not fulfil the criteria for bacteriological confirmation but has been diagnosed with active TB by a clinician or other medical practitioner who has decided to give the patient a full course of TB treatment. This definition includes cases diagnosed based on X-ray abnormalities or suggestive histology and extrapulmonary cases without laboratory

- confirmation. Clinically diagnosed cases subsequently found to be bacteriologically positive (before or after starting treatment) should be reclassified as bacteriologically confirmed.
- Bacteriologically confirmed TB case is one from whom a biological specimen is positive by smear microscopy, culture or WRD (such as Xpert MTB/RIF).
- Drug-susceptibility testing (DST): refers to in-vitro testing using either phenotypic methods to determine susceptibility or molecular techniques to detect resistance-conferring mutations to a medicine
- Isoniazid-resistant TB (Hr-TB): refers to Mycobacterium tuberculosis strains in which resistance to isoniazid and susceptibility to rifampicin has been confirmed in vitro.
- Polyresistance refers to resistance to more than one first-line anti-TB drug, other than isoniazid and rifampicin together.
- Rifampicin-resistant TB (RR-TB) strains are considered not to be susceptible to rifampicin based on DST and, as a result, are eligible for treatment with MDR-TB regimens.
- Second-line TB medicine (or drug) is an agent reserved for the treatment of drug-resistant TB.
- Shorter MDR-TB regimen refers to a course of treatment for MDR/RR-TB lasting 9–12 months, which is largely standardized, and whose composition and duration follows closely the one for which there is documented evidence from different settings.
- Longer MDR-TB regimens: used for the treatment of MDR/RR-TB. They last 18 months or more and may be standardized or individualized. They are usually designed to include a minimum number of second-line TB medicines considered to be effective based on patient history or drug-resistance patterns.

Organization of TB prevention, care and control and NTP management in Lebanon

The National Tuberculosis Program (NTP) under the Ministry of Public Health (MoPH) of Lebanon operates through a central unit (NTP manager, epidemiologist and pharmacist) and 9 TB control centers across the country in addition to 3 outreach teams (field coordinators, DOT officers and community health volunteers). In June 2018, Laboratoire Rodolphe Merieux (LRM) was nominated by a decree through MoPH as the NTRL under Fondation Mérieux supervision. Furthermore, MoPH contracted a Sanatorium for the hospitalization and isolation of PTB and DR-TB cases many years ago. (Figure 1)

Besides, two committees for Tuberculosis are available in the country; the TB national scientific committee (NTP manager, MDR TB focal point, NTRL representative, representatives of ID and Pulmonary societies....) and the TB national steering committee.

Figure 1: NTP Lebanon Organigram, 2020



The following services are available at the TB centers falling under the NTP and at NTRL:

- TB diagnostics and laboratory services (Chest Radiography, Direct smear microscopy and Xpert testing (available at the TB centers), Culture and DST for FLD and SLD (at NTRL-LRM) (Figure 2).
- TB cases management and treatment for DS-TB and DR-TB.
- Treatment follow-up and support through DOT and VOT
- TB Contacts investigations and screening
- TB Prevention through the provision of preventive treatment for Latent TB cases in high risk groups when recommended (Migrants from TB HBC, TB Contacts, Immunocompromised patients...)



Tuberculosis Pharmacovigilance in Lebanon

Pharmacovigilance Implantation at National Level

- Pharmacovigilance (PV) is defined as the science and activities relating to the detection, assessment, understanding and prevention of adverse effects or any other drug-related problem.
- The Quality Assurance of Pharmaceutical Products (QAPP) Program, within the Lebanese Ministry of Public Health (MoPH), aims to reinforce the implementation of quality standards related to the safety of pharmaceutical products and to ensure that medicines and vaccines reach the patient in a safe, effective and acceptable manner.
- Lebanon joined the World Health Organization (WHO) Program for International Drug Monitoring (PIDM) through the QAPP Program who implemented the National Pharmacovigilance (PV) System at national level with the partnership of the Lebanese PV Center at the Faculty of Pharmacy/Lebanese University and in collaboration with the WHO Lebanon Office.
- The main activities in PV are detecting, reporting and assessing adverse events linked to medicines and vaccines
- The implementation of the national pharmacovigilance system that keeps track of any side effects caused by Drugs, will result in enhanced management of side effects.
- The occurrence of adverse events during second line anti-TB treatment can contribute to additional morbidity, treatment interruption, treatment failure, affect quality of life, or death. It is important that adverse drug reactions be routinely monitored for TB patients in treatment
- When introducing a new drug, a plan for implementing active PV is essential to record in a reliable way the evidence of adverse drug reactions or drug-drug interaction and use this information to inform decision makers, update clinical guide-lines and treatment recommendations.
- NTP centers started to record side effects caused by the second line drugs using the quality management system on which the

health care professional or the pharmacist fill the adverse event reporting form for medicines & vaccines (which includes anonymous patient details, risk factors, products details, adverse event, outcome of adverse event, seriousness of adverse event, possible cause of adverse event).

- The NTP started reporting AE to the PV center as of November 2020.

Drug resistant tuberculosis in Lebanon

Published data is sparsely available regarding DR-TB in Lebanon. Information from the NTP suggest that the non-Lebanese population are major contributors to the incidence of DR-TB in Lebanon, albeit low as compared to other countries. Lebanon is the country with the highest number of refugees per capita in the world given the impact of the Syrian crisis, and the high number of foreign labors²¹.

A 12-month nationwide study on the prevalence of DR-TB in Lebanon, conducted through a collaboration between the NTP and the Lebanese university, examined 720 cases of suspected TB in 2016-2017, confirmed 283 cases among them, and was able to test 250 patients. They were mainly Syrian, Lebanese, and Ethiopian, with the rest from other nations. Of the 250 patients, 3 had MDR-TB, and 3 had XDR-TB. 7 of the 250 patients had Rifampin resistance (RR-TB).

One Lebanese patient tested positive for MDR-TB, and one for XDR-TB. One Syrian was positive for XDR-TB, and one for MDR-TB. One Sudanese tested positive for XDR-TB, and two Ethiopians were MDR-TB positive . Of the 18 patients that were previously treated for TB, 2 were MDR-TB and 2 were XDR-TB, with one INH resistant. Of the 228 new TB cases, 1 was MDR-TB, 1 was XDR-TB, and 15 were INH resistant²².

We recommend close monitoring of Syrian refugee population and foreign labor residential areas since they are the major contributors to the incidence of TB in Lebanon in general, and an important factor in the emergence of DR-TB. A recent study done in Lebanon showed a high percentage of resistance to fluoroquinolones not associated with MDR-TB²³.

17

Epidemiology of drug resistant tuberculosis in Lebanon

Lebanon is a low TB burden country with an estimated total and DR-TB incidence rates of 13 and 0.3 per 100000 populations respectively (WHO Global Tuberculosis Report 2020).

A total of 95 DR-TB cases have been notified between 2005 and 2020 in Lebanon, the majority having PTB (around 90%) and 56% being males. No DR-TB cases among pediatrics have been reported during that period and 40% of the cases were aged between 15 and 24 years between 2015 and 2020.

Notification among migrants increased gradually from 2013 onwards with a peak in 2019, Overall, about half of the cases notified between 2005 and 2020 were Lebanese, however the notification pattern among Lebanese and refugees is unstable over the years. (*Figure 3*).

2017 marked the diagnosis of 3 XDR-TB cases, which were the first cases of XDR-TB reported in the country. Between 2018 and 2020, 3 other XDR-TB cases were found and treated. All XDR patients were foreign-born, 4 were males and 2 were females.

Regarding treatment success rate, it was constantly above 65% during the past 15 years except for 2008 and 2017 where it was very low. In general, low success rates are attributed to the fact that non-Lebanese TB cases are leaving the country before treatment completion and the program isn't being able to retrieve their treatment outcomes (*Figure 4*).

In fact, when treatment outcomes are disaggregated by population subgroups, we notice a high success rate among Lebanese in most of the years and a low rate among the migrant population (*Figure 5*).

Figure 3: Trends of Drug Resistant-TB cases by Population Subgroups, 2005-2020



Figure 4: Trends in Success Rate of DR-TB Cases, 2005-2018



Figure 5: Trends in Success Rate of DR-TB Cases by Population Subgroups, 2005-2018



Executive summary

MDR-TB strains are harder to treat than drug-susceptible isolates. The increase in number of MDR-TB bacteria jeopardizes WHO's "End TB Strategy" set targets to eliminate the global TB epidemic²⁴. It is important to establish evidence based clinical treatment and diagnosis guidelines that can be applied in all countries and settings. In accordance with this concept, the WHO consolidated guidelines on drug-resistant tuberculosis treatment fulfills the mandate of WHO to inform health professionals in Member States on how to improve treatment and care for patients with DR-TB¹⁹.

In Lebanon the LMPH and the NTP with the support of the WHO have issued the "Lebanese Clinical Guidelines for the Treatment and Diagnosis of Tuberculosis" in 2017²⁵. They included several sections about the treatment of DR-TB. Given the recent advances in management of MDR-TB and XDR-TB and the availability of newer drugs, several recent guidelines were established reflecting the position of the CDC, ATS, IDSA, European organizations and other key players. Moreover, several countries in the MENA region have already issued new guidelines for the treatment of DR-TB based on the local epidemiology and availability of anti-TB medications and diagnostic capabilities.

The present updated Lebanese guidelines will present the Lebanese approach towards diagnosis and treatment of individuals affected by DR-TB. They are mainly based on WHO consolidated guidelines, European and America recommendations and guidelines and the local epidemiology. They include recommendations on treatment regimens for isoniazid-resistant TB (Hr-TB) and multidrug- and rifampicin-resistant (MDR/RR-TB), including longer and shorter regimens for MDR/RR-TB, culture monitoring of patients on treatment, the timing of ART in MDR/RR-TB patients infected with HIV, the use of surgery in patients receiving MDR-TB treatment, and optimal models of patient support and care.

The updated WHO recommendations on treatment and care for DR-TB

1- Regimens for isoniazid-resistant tuberculosis (Hr-TB)^{26,27}:

a. In patients with confirmed rifampicin-susceptible and isoniazid-resistant tuberculosis, treatment with rifampicin, ethambutol, pyrazinamide and levofloxacin is recommended for a duration of 6 months. Note INH resistance can only be confirmed with LPA early in the treatment, but most cases of INH resistance are found after failure of patient to achieve negative smear at the end of second month of treatment or any time later during the treatment. This is important as after a couple of months, patient can become MDR-TB and treatment with Lvx-RZE will lead to treatment failure and possible FQ resistance.

If Hr-TB is confirmed before TB treatment is started, then 6(H)REZ-Lfx is started immediately. If DST results taken in the beginning show susceptibility to INH, then levofloxacin is stopped and the patient continues treatment in order to complete a 2HREZ/4HR.

If Hr-TB is discovered after the start of treatment with 2HREZ/4HR regimen, i.e., either patients had undiagnosed INH resistance at the start or developed INH resistance while on first-line treatment, then rapid molecular testing for RR must be done (or repeated). Once RR is excluded, a full 6-month course of (H)REZ-Lfx is given.

- **b.** In patients with confirmed rifampicin-susceptible and isoniazid-resistant tuberculosis, there is no extra benefit from adding an injectable aminoglycoside to the above regimen.
- **c.** In patients with confirmed rifampicin-susceptible and isoniazid-resistant tuberculosis, there is no need to extend the above-mentioned regimen more than 6 months.

2- Use of the standardized, shorter MDR-TB regimen^{28,29} (Annex-4)

- a. In MDR/RR-TB patients who have not been previously treated for more than 1 month with second-line medicines used in the shorter MDR-TB regimen or in whom resistance to fluoroquinolones has been excluded, a shorter MDR-TB regimen of 9–12 months may be used instead of the longer regimens.
- **b.** Recommended shorter MDR-TB regimen:
 - i. Intensive phase: Duration: 4-6 months Composition: 4 second-line drugs
 - ii. Continuation phase Duration: 5 months Composition: 2 second-line drugs
 - iii. Supported by selected first-line TB drugs
- c. Regimen Composition: (4-6 Am-Mfx/Lfx-Pto/Eto-Cfz-Z-H high-dose-E/5 Mfx/Lfx-Cfz-Z-E)
 - i. Intensive phase: 4-6 Am-Mfx-Pto-Cfz-Z-Hhigh-dose-E
 - ii. Continuation phase : 5 Mfx-Cfz-Z-E
- d. All oral bedaquiline based shorter regimen (6 Bdq-Mfx/Lfx-Pto/Eto-Cfz-Z-H high-dose-E / 4-5 Mfx/Lfx-Cfz-Z-E)
- **e.** Shorter all-oral bedaquiline-containing regimen for MDR/RR-TB enrollment criteria:
 - Quinolone resistance ruled out;
 - without resistance or suspected ineffectiveness of a medicine in the shorter regimen (except isoniazid resistance/ high dose INH can be effective in case of mutation in inhA but not in katG)
 - without exposure to previous treatment with second-line medicines (used in the regimen) for > 1 month (unless susceptibility to these medicines is confirmed);
 - without extensive TB disease and no severe extrapulmonary TB;
 - not pregnant;

- children 6 years old and above/limited by bedaquiline indication.

- Extensive TB disease -presence of bilateral cavitary disease, extensive parenchymal damage on chest radiography, or disseminated form (i.e. more than one organ affected)
- Severe EPTB miliary TB or meningitis
- DST results:
 - Essential-rifampicin and quinolones
 - Important–isoniazid and ethionamide (based on inhAand katGmutations); bedaquiline, clofazimine
- f. Under Operational Research

Modified all-oral shorter MDR-TB regimens, which are differentfrom the recommended all-oral bedaquiline-based shorter regimen should only be implemented under operational research conditions with, as a minimum:

- A study protocol, the protocol must include a 12-month post-end-of-treatment follow-up.
- A clinical treatment guide that includes a patient consent process.
- An approval by the national ethics review board or ministry of health.

3- Use of longer MDR-TB regimen

a. The composition of longer MDR-TB regimen¹⁹

i. MDR/RR-TB patients on longer regimen should be started on all three group A agents with at least one Group B agent to ensure that at least four effective TB agents are used, and three agents are included in the rest of the treatment after bedaquiline is stopped (usually after 6 months of use). If only one or two Group A agents are used, both Group B agents must be included in the regimen. Group C agents are added only if the treatment regimen cannot include enough Group A and B agents (Table 1).

b. Considerations for longer all oral regimens for MDR/RR-TB

- Quinolone resistance excluded
- Patient not eligible for the shorter regimen (according to shorter regimen criteria)
- Careful regimen design in case of use in pregnancy
- Children or adults
- DST : Essential-rifampicin and quinolones, Important-bedaquiline, linezolid, clofazimine, delamanid, pyrazinamide

c. Duration of treatment¹⁹

- i. Intensive phase: duration of treatment of between 5 and 7 months after culture conversion if regimen contains amikacin or streptomycin, an intensive phase of 6–7 months is suggested for most patients
- ii. Total treatment: duration of treatment between 15 and 21 months after culture conversion
- iii. In patients with pre–XDR-TB and XDRTB: total treatment duration usually between 15 and 24 months after culture conversion but can be extended according to the patient's response to therapy.
- iv. Bedaquiline (B), pretomanid (Pa) and linezolid (L), (BPaL) regimen can be considered, with a recent study showing favorable outcomes among 90% of a sample of 98 patients which included XDR-TB and MDR-TB³⁰.

d. Duration of bedaquiline treatment ³¹

- i. Does not usually exceed 6 months, but can consider use in special cases of MDR-TB including those with additional drug resistance, if the regimen is unlikely to achieve cure or poses a risk of creating additional drug resistance
- ii. Week 1–2: Bedaquiline 400 mg (4 tablets of 100 mg) daily (seven days per week).
- iii. Week 3–24: Bedaquiline 200 mg (2 tablets of 100 mg), three times per week (with at least 48 hours between doses) for a total dose of 600 mg per week.

iv. Week 26 (start of month 7) to end of treatment: Continue other second-line anti-TB drugs only, as per WHO standard recommendations. Use of bedaquiline beyond 6 months (end TB observational study) was available but not possible to assess the impact on efficacy, due to the limited evidence and potential residual confounding in the data. However, the evidence supports the safe use of bedaquiline beyond six months.

Use of bedaquiline and delamanid concurrently (end TB observational study and DELIBERATE trial). Evidence was insufficient to make an assessment of the efficacy or effectiveness of the concurrent use of bedaquiline and delamanid. There were no additional safety concerns with regards to the concurrent use of bedaquiline and delamanid.

Observational study in South Africa on bedaquiline exposure during pregnancy showed that only low birth weight was associated with bedaquiline exposure in utero. It was not possible to conclusively ascribe this effect to bedaquiline, and more investigation is needed to explore this relationship. There were no significant differences in infant growth after birth (infants followed up until 1 year of age).

WHO recommendation of off-label use of bedaquiline and delamanid^{32,33}.

- 1- Approaching off-label use:
 - All other valid therapeutic options need to be exhausted. Regimens need to be reviewed carefully if failing to ensure that its components are optimized and can overcome the emergence of further drug-resistance. Ensure compliance with all medications, the quality of the drugs, optimal dosing, and review interactions with other medications that could limit effectiveness of any drugs in the regimen.
 - Before considering off-label use, consultation with experts in management of MDR-TB should be sought (e.g. national MDRTB committees or MDR-TB consilia).

- Inform patients of the potential risks and obtain proper informed consent
- Close patient monitoring for response to treatment and active drug safety monitoring and management (aDSM) are mandatory. Detailed data should be collected about each treatment experience to inform both local and global policies.
- 2- Situations that might benefit from off-label use:
 - Extrapulmonary TB: WHO guidelines accommodate the use of bedaquiline and delamanid in extrapulmonary forms of TB based on extrapolation of results from pulmonary TB; however, efficacy of both medicines remains unclear in extrapulmonary TB, especially in serious forms such as meningitis.
 - Limited regimen options: Some patients may have extensive drug resistance or have drug intolerance or experience serious adverse effects that prevents the use of at least five effective medicines in a longer MDR regimen. Regimens of last resort in such patients may thus have to contain fewer effective medicines and should be used under prevailing ethical standards.
 - Prolonged treatment: Use of these drugs beyond six months may be considered if the regimen is unlikely to achieve cure or poses a risk creating additional drug resistance
 - Need for concomitant use: not regarded as off-label use and should be reserved for regimens of last resort in patients with extensive patterns of drug resistance, drug intolerance or serious adverse effects. Should be used under prevailing ethical standards. A 2019 study showed the combination to be relatively safe, with a reassuring cardiotoxicity profile and few adverse events, with a treatment success rate of 46%.

- Combination should not be used in children or pregnant women. Use of delamanid in children above 3 years of age has been recommended by WHO, and Bedaquilin above 6 years of age.

Drug Groups	Drug
Group A: All three drugs should be included	 Levofloxacin OR moxofloxacin Bedaquiline Linezolid
Group B:	- Clofazimine
Add one or both drugs	- Cycloserine OR terizidone
Group C:	- Ethambutol
Add to complete the regimen and	- Delamanid
when drugs from Groups A and B	- Pyrazinamide
	- Imipenem-cilastatin OR
	meropenem
	- Amikacin
	- Ethionamide OR
	prothionamide
	- P-aminosalicylic acid

Table 2 Longer course MDR-TB regimen

Post-exposure prophylaxis of Contacts Exposed to MDR-TB:

For contacts with presumed MDR LTBI due to exposure to an infectious patient with MDR-TB, treatment for LTBI is 6 to 12 months with a later-generation fluoroquinolone (levofloxacin or moxifloxacin) alone or with a second drug, based on drug susceptibility of the source-case M. tuberculosis isolate. Avoid pyrazinamide as a second drug due to toxicity, potential discontinuation, and potential resistance³⁴.

Treatment of MDR-TB in Special Situations (special host)

HIV infected individuals with DR-TB:

The management of MDR-TB is more complex among patients with HIV infection. The higher pill burden of combined ART with expanded TB drug therapy, potential drug–drug interactions, the management of immune reconstitution inflammatory syndrome (IRIS), and other concurrent HIV-associated opportunistic diseases all pose unique challenges in the care of these patients³⁵. Reports from several countries suggest that there is an association between MDR-TB and HIV, as rifampin resistance has been identified more frequently in patients affected with both HIV and TB compared with those not infected with HIV³⁶. Data from Lebanon does not necessarily suggest a similar pattern. Patients with MDR-TB and HIV have higher risk of mortality compared with those with MDR-TB without HIV. Low CD4 cell counts correlates with further increase in risk of mortality³⁷.

In HIV patients receiving therapy for drug-susceptible TB, significantly lower mortality was observed among patients receiving concurrent ART versus those not receiving ART³⁸. In non-CNS drug susceptible TB, ART should be started within 2 weeks of initiating anti-TB therapy in those with CD4 cell counts <50 cells/ml and by 8 to 12 weeks for patients with higher CD4 cell counts . HIV patients are vulnerable to opportunistic infections (OI) which include TB, coccidioidomycosis, pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia (PCP), and candidiasis among several others. These OIs should be treated promptly⁴⁰. Meanwhile in HIV patients with MDR-TB no clear data exists to suggest the best timing for initiation of ART³⁹. However, the decrease in mortality in patients treated for MDR-TB who are concurrently receiving ART, mainly among those with CD4 <50 cells/ml, supports a similar ART management approach as recommended for drug susceptible TB.

MDR-TB of the CNS in patients with HIV presents additional challenges. TB meningitis with isoniazid-resistant TB, RR-TB, or MDR-TB can be associated with higher mortality compared to drug susceptible disease⁴¹. Initiating ART early in patients with TB is associated

syndrome, and this can be even more problematic in CNS disease⁴². One study found that immediately starting ART does not improve outcome in HIV-associated tuberculous meningitis and leads to more adverse effects compared to delaying ART by 8 weeks⁴³; however, there is a paucity of data in patients with MDR-TB of the CNS. The optimal approach remains unclear and close clinical monitoring is advised.

DDI between certain anti-TB drugs and ARTs must be accounted for as well as the increased risk of toxicity⁴⁴. Therefore, management of patients with HIV and MDR-TB can best be performed by the TB national scientific Committee.

Treatment of MDR-TB in Children

Cases of drug-resistant tuberculosis in children are under-diagnosed causing children with DR-TB to act as a reservoir from which future cases will develop. By ignoring childhood TB, efforts at epidemic TB control will ultimately fail⁴⁵. Given that the bacterial burden in young children with TB is much smaller than the burden in most adults, most drug resistance in children is primary and occurs when the organism is inhaled, making further development of resistance while on therapy (secondary resistance) much less common in children³⁴. Additionally, the paucibacillary nature of pediatric TB presents a challenge for microbiologic confirmation due to difficulty in obtaining suitable specimens and poor sensitivity of available bacteriological tests⁴⁶. Drug susceptibility in cases that meet clinical definitions of TB disease (i.e., microbiologic confirmation is not available) can only be determined by linking the child to a specific source case for whom susceptibilities of the organism are known. This is feasible in low endemicity countries such as Lebanon but extremely difficult in high-endemic countries.

Several factors can influence the outcome of treatment for MDRand XDR-TB in children. MDR- and XDR-TB studies dealing with the two age extremes of childhood are sparse. Little is known about the pharmacokinetics, safety, and tolerability of the drugs used to treat drug-resistant TB in neonates, infants, and toddlers⁴⁷. Children more prone to develop disseminated TB, including meningitis, a risk that is especially high in those less than 2 years of age. Drugs such as linezolid might be preferred over ethambutol and bedaquiline due to the decreased CSF penetration of ethambutol and the unknown bioavailability of bedaquiline^{48,49,50}.

TB in adolescents can be similar to that found either in adults or in young children. Historically, most studies have focused on children (<15 years) and adults (\geq 15 years) in tuberculosis control with little attention given to tuberculosis incidence, diagnosis, management, and outcomes among adolescents (aged 10–14 years)⁵¹. Additionally, adolescents are excluded from TB treatment trials and most of the oral drugs used to treat MDR and XDR-TB are not licensed for use in children. Whether to use pediatric formulations, if available, or crush tablets or put them in suspension is another limiting factor which creates more uncertainty regarding the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of these various preparations. It is also advisable to avoid, when possible, injectable drugs because they are less tolerated in children. Children tolerate oral TB medications better than adults, with fewer serious adverse events resulting in lesser breaks in therapy.

Treatment of MDR-TB in Pregnant Women

Untreated MDR-TB during pregnancy is associated with higher maternal morbidity, mortality, and increased risk of vertical transmission. Adverse fetal outcomes occur at a much higher risk and include spontaneous abortions, fetal growth restriction, oligohydramnios, preterm labor, and increased neonatal mortality^{52,53}. The decrease in T-helper 1 (Th-1)/Th-2 ratio in pregnant women makes them more vulnerable to TB during pregnancy and in the postpartum period and especially prone to disseminated TB⁵⁴.

Significant information gaps exist in the literature on treatment of MDR-TB in pregnant women, including the effectiveness, safety, and tolerability of available treatment regimens, as well as timing and duration of second-line drugs, with most guidance on treatment coming from case reports and case series. Additionally, most of the second-line drugs are pregnancy category C per the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA), except for bedaquiline and meropenem, which are classified as category B⁵⁵. Aminoglycosides and ethionamide should also be avoided when possible, as aminoglycosides are teratogenic and ethionamide can increase the risk of nausea and vomiting associated with pregnancy⁵⁵.

Optimally, the regimen for MDR-TB in pregnancy should consist of at least four second-line anti-TB drugs that are likely to be effective against the infecting strain, plus pyrazinamide. But as previously mentioned, most of the second line anti-TB agents are pregnancy class C (Table 3)⁵⁶. In cases of severe disease with no available alternatives, aminoglycosides can be used with close monitoring but should be deferred until after 20 weeks of pregnancy^{56,57}. Bedaquiline and delamanid are not recommended for use in pregnancy by the WHO due to lack of enough data regarding efficacy and safety in pregnant women⁵⁸.

Ultimately, there is not enough evidence to support a particular regimen for MDR-TB treatment in pregnancy.

A decision on the timing of treatment for drug-resistant TB and the choice of a DR-TB regimen during pregnancy should take into consideration the gestational age of the fetus, and should weigh the risks of the teratogenic effects of anti-TB treatment against the potential benefit to the mother⁵⁹. However, given the risk of disseminated TB, the priority likely lies in treatment of TB regardless of pregnancy term to ensure safety of the mother and the safety of breastfeeding at the end of the pregnancy.

All women of childbearing age that are started on anti-TB medication should be offered individualized, long term and effective contraception given the toxic effects of these drugs on pregnant women and their fetuses⁵⁶.

We therefore recommend a multidisciplinary team to manage DR-TB cases in pregnant women. The team should include the obstetrician following the patient, and the scientific TB committee (infection disease specialist, pulmonologist, MDR TB focal point, NTP manager)

health care professional or the pharmacist fill the adverse event reporting form for medicines & vaccines (which includes anonymous patient details, risk factors, products details, adverse event, outcome of adverse event, seriousness of adverse event, possible cause of adverse event).

- The NTP started reporting AE to the PV center as of November 2020.

Table 3. FDA based classification of drugs used for MDR-TB treatmer	nt during
pregnancy	

Category B	Category C	Category D	Not FDA approved
Amoxicillin / clavulanate Meropenem Bedaquiline	Pyrazinamide Fluoroquinolones Capreomycin Ethionamide Cycloserine/terizidone High-dose isoniazid Clofazimine Linezolid Imipenem-cilastatin	Aminoglycosides	Delamanid

Surgery in MDR-TB:

The role of surgery in the management of tuberculosis has changed over time. Initially, it was one of the earliest therapeutic tools used in the treatment of tuberculosis. However, its role has been rendered to an adjunct to therapy for TB in general, and for DR-TB as well⁶⁰. Potential indications for surgery include failure of anti-TB therapy, relapse post therapy, localized or extensive pulmonary TB, and clinical complications such as empyema³⁴. Even though little data exist, both WHO and ATS recommend elective partial lung resection in patients with MDR-TB on treatment^{19,34}.

Complimentary surgery may be associated with higher probability of treatment success, but will increase the cost of treatment³⁴. Additionally, surgery is associated with an important risk of morbidity and mortality. It is useful to reduce bacilli burden while simultaneously removing the sites of high concentrations of drug resistant bacilli and is therefore recommended at the early stages of disease management. Delaying surgery and continuing ineffective chemotherapy may facilitate progression of disease, and further promote the development of drug resistance⁶¹. Adjunct surgery in the form of partial lung resection for patients with DR-TB should be considered only if appropriate conditions can be ensured and include good surgical facilities, trained and experienced surgeons, and a careful selection of candidates. Lebanon has the capacity to provide good facilities and has many experienced surgeons¹⁹.

While it may be needed for diagnosis, surgery may have a minor role in the management of extrapulmonary TB. It is reserved for certain late and serious complications including constrictive pericarditis, neurological abnormalities from Pott's disease, hydrocephalus, and obstructive uropathy. Incision and drainage may be helpful in enlarged fluctuant lymph nodes that are about to drain spontaneously⁶².

Diagnosis of DR-TB

WHO recommends several diagnostic techniques for detection of resistance of M. tuberculosis isolates. These techniques are divided into phenotypic methods and molecular (genotypic) methods⁶³.

DST determines whether a population of M. tuberculosis bacilli is susceptible to anti-TB agents.

The Xpert MTB/RIF is a fast nucleic acid amplification test that is endorsed by the WHO for the detection of the MTB complex and RIF resistance screening in suspected cases in both adults and children (Annex 1 and 2). It should be used as first line for diagnosis of DR-TB and is widely available in Lebanon²⁵ and at the NTP.

The Xpert MTB/RIF assay uses semi-quantitative nested real-time PCR to amplify a fragment containing the 81 bp hotspot region of the rpoB gene (codons 507–533) that is then hybridized to five molecular beacon probes⁶⁴. It is not prone to cross-contamination and has a sensitivity and specificity for smear-positive samples of 100 and 99%, respectively, and for smear-negative samples of 67 and 99%, respectively, compared to the standard culture-based DST. It allows detection of RIF resistance in just 2 hours^{64,65}. Moreover, MTB detection rate is increased by 23% with the use of Xpert MTB/RIF compared with smear microscopy⁶⁶.

However, silent mutations can lead to false positive results⁶⁷, while false-negative results can occur because of the impossibility to detect RIF-resistance mutations outside the hotspot region of the rpoB gene⁶⁸. The Xpert MTB/XDR, a new assay developed to detect MDR and XDR-TB resistance, is currently under endorsement process by the WHO. This assay is intended as a reflex test to detect resistance to INH, FLQ, ETH and Second Line Injectable Drugs Drugs (SLID) on unprocessed sputum samples and concentrated sputum sediments which are positive for Mycobacterium tuberculosis. It can differentiate low versus high-level resistance to INH and FLQ as well as cross-resistance versus individual resistance to SLIDs Results are obtained under 90 minutes⁶⁹.

Another technique that can be used is line probe assays (LPAs) which are DNA–DNA hybridization assays that detect different mutations using different probes⁷⁰. Different LPAs target different hotspot regions of drug-resistance. WHO recommends for the initial drug resistance screening of sputum smear-positive samples the use of Geno-Type MTBDRplus, GenoType MTBDRsl, and Nipro NTM+MDR-TB⁷¹.

GenoType MTBDRplus VER2.0 detects both RIF and INH resistance by screening mutations in rpoB, katG, and the inhA promoter⁶⁴. Sensitivity of GenoType MTBDRplus VER2.0 for MDR detection is between 83.3 and 96.4%, and specificity between 98.6 and 100%⁶⁴

GenoType MTBDRsl VER1.0 and VER2.0 detect the MTB complex and its resistance to FQs, ethambutol, and aminoglycosides/cyclic peptides by analyzing the gyrA, gyrB, rrs, embB, and eis genes. It may be used as an initial test for patients with confirmed RR-TB or MDR-TB⁶⁴.

Nipro NTM+MDR-TB detects MDR-TB cases by targeting rpoB, katG, and inhA and also differentiates four important Mycobacterium species (MTB, M. avium, M. intracellulare, and M. kansasii). Nipro NTM+MDRTB has a sensitivity of 50 to 95%, and a specificity of 97-100% for MDR detection⁶⁴.

Phenotypic methods of detection involve culturing of M. tuberculosis in the presence of anti-TB drugs to detect resistance. DST is most accurate for rifampicin and isoniazid. Rifampicin resistance is a valid and reliable indicator/proxy of MDR-TB in high burden settings⁷². However, culture method is time-consuming and takes up to 3–8 weeks to get results⁷³. In Lebanon, several labs have phenotypic detection capabilities. The NTP has an association with a local national TB referral lab supported by Fondation Merieux and hosted by the Saint Joseph University.

Follow up and monitoring of treatment (Table 5)

- A key component of monitoring the progress of treatment is **patient-centered directly observed therapy (DOT).** All treatment should be given under direct observation and DOT providers should be trained on the signs of treatment failure.

MONITORING EVALUATION	RECOMMENDED FREQUENCY
Evaluation by clinician	During the intensive phase: Every day during the first weeks if hospitalized and at least every week if treated as outpatient, until the treatment is well tolerated. Once stable the patient is seen twice a month or once a month. During the continuation phase: Monthly assess- ments unless there is a medical necessity to see the patient more often.
Treatment adherence and tolerance	Regularly by the DOT provider.
Sputum smears and culture	Monitoring smears and culture monthly throughout treatment. (Note: programs with limited resources may choose to do monthly smears and cultures until conversion and then monthly smears with every other month cultures.)
Weight	At baseline, then every two weeks for first three months and then monthly.
Height	At start of treatment for all (to be able to assess BMI throughout treatment); monthly for children (to assess growth).
Drug susceptibility testing Chest radiograph	At baseline for first- and second-line anti-TB drugs. Repeat DST for patients who remain culture-positive or revert after month four. At baseline, and then every six months.

Table 4. Activities for monitoring treatment response⁷⁴

Common adverse events of anti-TB medications (Table 6)

Table 5. Remarks and serious adverse events (SAE) median risk for drugs used in longer regimen for MDR-TB¹⁹

Drugs	serious Adverse events (Median %) [sae]	remarks ^{75,76,77,78,79,80,81,82,83,84,85,86,87,88}
Bedaquiline	2.4	Monitor for QTc prolongation [*] , GI
		effects, rarely sensorineural toxicity
moxifloxacin	2.9	Monitor for QTc prolongation (high
		incidence), GI side effects, rarely CNS
		disorders [†] . Has a shorter half life
levofloxacin	4.1	Monitor for GI, rarely CNS side effects [†]
Linezolid	17.2	Monitor for lactic acidosis (especially
		seen with use for more than 28 days),
		anemia and thrombocytopenia,
		peripheral neuropathy, and irreversible
		optic neuropathy
clofazimine	3.6	Skin discoloration, ichthyosis and
		gastrointestinal adverse events
	7.8	Cycloserine: GI side effects,
Cycloserine		frequentneurological and psychiatric
		effects [‡] .
terizidone		Terizidone: Fewer than cycloserine;
		CNS effects [†] . > 1 g per day associated
		with hepatotoxicity, congestive heart
		failure, convulsions, and coma.
Ethambutol	4.0	Ocular toxicity, GI disturbances
Amikacin	10.3	Ototoxicity, nephrotoxicity
Pyrazinamide	8.8	Hepatotoxicity, hyperuricemia,
		sideroblastic anemia
Delamanid	Not enough data	Monitor QTc [§] .
meropenem	Not enough data	GI disturbances and dermatological
-	_	manifestations**
Imipenem-	Not enough data	GI disturbances, CNS effects [†] ,
cilastatin	-	dermatological manifestations**

* Perform ECG before starting bedaquiline and at least at weeks 2, 4 and every following month.

Discontinue if QTc > 500 ms. † Headache, dizziness, tremors, epilepsy

+ Anxiety, confusion, depression, psychosis, aggression, irritability, and paranoia

§ Very limited data regarding harm; WHO recommends any adverse drug reaction attributed to delamanid be reported to the national pharmacovigilance center *** Pruritus, rash

Summary of good practices for patients evaluated and treated for DR-TB:

- 1. Should consult with the TB national scientific committee,
- 2. Molecular DSTs should be obtained for rapid detection of mutations associated with resistance. When rifampin resistance is detected, additional DST should be performed immediately for first-line drugs, fluoroquinolones, and bedaquiline and linezolid. Resistance to fluoroquinolones should be excluded whenever isoniazid resistance is found. To note INH resistance is either detected early with LPA or after conversion failure after 2 months in which case MDR-TB might develop. Once rifampicin resistance is excluded, a full 6-month course of (H)REZ-Lfx is given.
- 3. Regimens should include only drugs to which the patient's M. tuberculosis isolate has documented or high likelihood of susceptibility.
- 4. Response to treatment should be monitored clinically, radiographically, and bacteriologically. Cultures should be repeated at least monthly for pulmonary TB. If cultures remain positive following 3 months of treatment, susceptibility testing should be repeated. Signs of clinical response such as weight and other measures have to be recorded monthly.
- 5. AEs should be monitored and managed on every visit which should be at least monthly. Patients need to be educated about potential AEs and encouraged to report them.
- 6. Patient-centered case management should be applied, and patients encouraged to participate in their treatment decisions.
- 7. A multidisciplinary approach (TB committee, gynecologists, pediatrician...) is needed for special population mainly those with HIV, who are pregnant, and children.

References:

- 1- Escombe AR, Moore DA, Gilman RH, et al. The infectiousness of tuberculosis patients coinfected with HIV. PLoS Med. 2008;5(9):e188. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.0050188
- 2- Gutierrez MC, Brisse S, Brosch R, Fabre M, Omais B, Marmiesse M, Supply P, Vincent V. 2005. Ancient origin and gene mosaicism of the progenitor of Mycobacterium tuberculosis. PLoS Pathog 1:e5. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.oo10005.
- 3- Forbes BA, Hall GS, Miller MB, et al. Practice Guidelines for Clinical Microbiology Laboratories: Mycobacteria. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2018;31(2):e00038-17. Published 2018 Jan 31. doi:10.1128/CMR.00038-17
- 4- Behr MA, Edelstein PH, Ramakrishnan L. Revisiting the timetable of tuberculosis. BMJ. 2018;362:k2738. Published 2018 Aug 23. doi:10.1136/bmj.k2738
- 5- Lee JY. Diagnosis and treatment of extrapulmonary tuberculosis. Tuberc Respir Dis (Seoul). 2015;78(2):47-55. doi:10.4046/trd.2015.78.2.47
- 6- Suárez I, Fünger SM, Kröger S, Rademacher J, Fätkenheuer G, Rybniker J. The Diagnosis and Treatment of Tuberculosis. Dtsch Arztebl Int. 2019 Oct 25;116(43):729-735. doi: 10.3238/arztebl.2019.0729. PMID: 31755407.
- 7-World Health Organization (WHO). https://www.who.int/westernpacific/news/q-a-d tail/what-is-multidrug-resistant-tuberculosis-(mdr-tb)-and-how-do-we-control-it. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- 8- Center for Diseases Prevention and Control (CDC). Fact Sheet. Drug Resistant TB. https://www.cdc.gov/tb/publications/factsheets/drtb/mdrtb.htm. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- 9-Tanvejsilp P, Loeb M, Dushoff J, Xie F. Out-of-Pocket Expenditures, Indirect Costs and Health-Related Quality of Life of Patients with Pulmonary Tuberculosis in Thailand. Pharmacoecon Open. 2018;2(3):281-296. doi:10.1007/s41669-017-0057-9
- 10- Samuels JP, Sood A, Campbell JR, Ahmad Khan F, Johnston JC. Comorbidities and treatment outcomes in multidrug resistant tuberculosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Sci Rep. 2018;8(1):4980. Published 2018 Mar 21. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-23344-z
- 11- Vo, L.N.Q., Codlin, A.J., Forse, R.J. et al. Tuberculosis among economic migrants: a cross-sectional study of the risk of poor treatment outcomes and impact of a treatment adherence intervention among temporary residents in an urban district in Ho Chi Minh City, Viet Nam. BMC Infect Dis 20, 134 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12879-020-4865-7
- 12- UNHCR. Global Focus, Lebanon. https://reporting.unhcr.org/lebanon. Accessed October 30, 2020.
- 13- L'Orient Today. Drug Storage and Shortages: in Lebanon, The Vicious Circle Sets In. https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1235589/drug-stortage-and-shortages-in-lebanon-the-vicious-circle-sets-in.html. Accessed October 30, 2020.
- 14- World Health Organization (WHO). Types of Drug Resistant TB. https://www.who.int/tb/areas-of-work/drug-resistant-tb/types/en/. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- 15- Singhal P, Dixit P, Singh P, Jaiswal I, Singh M, Jain A. A study on pre-XDR & XDR tuberculosis & their prevalent genotypes in clinical isolates of Mycobacterium tuberculosis in north India. Indian J Med Res. 2016;143(3):341-347. doi:10.4103/0971-5916.182625
- 16- Center for Diseases Prevention and Control (CDC). Drug-Resistant TB. https://www.cdc.gov/tb/topic/drtb/default.htm. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- 17-World Health Organization (WHO). Global Tuberculosis Report 2019. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/329368/9789241565714-eng.pdf. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- Ministry of Public Health, National Tuberculosis Program. https://www.moph.gov.lb/en/Pages/2/33689/national-tuberculosis-program. Accessed November 7, 2020.
- 19- World Health Organization (WHO). WHO consolidated guidelines on drug-resistant tuberculosis treatment.https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/311389/9789241550529-eng.pdf. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- 20- World Health Organization (WHO). Definitions and reporting framework for tuberculosis– 2013 revision (updated December 2014 and January 2020). https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/79199/9789241505345_eng.pdf.
- 21- UNHCR. Lebanon. https://reporting.unhcr.org/lebanon. Accessed September 25, 2020.
- 22- El Achkar S, Demanche C, Osman M, et al. Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis, Lebanon, 2016 2017. Emerg Infect Dis. 2019;25(3):564-568. doi:10.3201/eid2503.181375
- 23- Salam El Achkar. Prevalence of drug-resistant tuberculosis assessed by next-generation sequencing : an 18-month nationwide study in Lebanon. Human health and pathology. Université du Droit et de la Santé -Lille II, 2019. English. ffNNT : 2019LIL2S045ff. fftel-02971719f
- 24- World Health Organization (WHO). The End TB Strategy. https://www.who.int/tb/strategy/end-tb/en/. Accessed September 24, 2020.

- 25. Ministry of Public Health (MOPH). https://www.moph.gov.lb/DynamicPages/download_file/1721. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- 26. Jhun BW, Koh WJ. Treatment of Isoniazid-Resistant Pulmonary Tuberculosis. Tuberc Respir Dis (Seoul). 2020;83(1):20-30. doi:10.4046/trd.2019.0065
- 27. World Health Organization (WHO). WHO treatment guidelines for isoniazid resistant tuberculosis. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/260494/9789241550079-eng.pdf. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- 28. Silva, Denise Rossato, Mello, Fernanda Carvalho de Queiroz, & Migliori, Giovanni Battista. (2020). Shortened tuberculosis treatment regimens: what is new?. Jornal Brasileiro de Pneumologia, 46(2), e20200009. Epub March 23, 2020.https://doi.org/10.36416/1806-3756/e20200009
- 29. Wasserman S, Furin J. Clarity with INHindsight: High-Dose Isoniazid for Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis with inhA Mutations. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2020;201(11):1331-1333. doi:10.1164/rccm.202002-0264ED
- 30. Conradie F, Diacon AH, Ngubane N, et al. Treatment of Highly Drug-Resistant Pulmonary Tuberculosis. N Engl J Med. 2020;382(10):893-902. doi:10.1056/NEJM0a1901814
- 31. Companion Handbook to the WHO Guidelines for the Programmatic Management of Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014. ANNEX 4, "How-to" guide on the use of bedaquiline for MDR-TB treatment. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK247434/
- 32. World Health Organization (WHO). WHO best-practice statement on the off-label use of bedaquiline and delamanid for the treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/258941/WHO-?sequence=1.
- 33. Erika Mohr, Gabriella Ferlazzo, Cathy Hewison, Virginia De Azevedo, Petros Isaakidis. Bedaquiline and delamanid in combination for treatment of drug-resistant tuberculosis. The Lancet Infectious Diseases, Volume 19, Issue 5, 2019, Page 470, ISSN 1473-3099, https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(19)30168-9.
- 34. Nahid P, Mase SR, Migliori GB, et al. Treatment of Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis. An Official ATS/CD-C/ERS/IDSA Clinical Practice Guideline [published correction appears in Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2020 Feb 15;201(4):500-501]. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2019;200(10):e93-e142. doi:10.1164/rccm.201909-1874ST
- 35. Companion Handbook to the WHO Guidelines for the Programmatic Management of Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014. 8, Drug-resistant TB and HIV. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK247427/
- 36. Mesfin YM, Hailemariam D, Biadgilign S, Kibret KT. Association between HIV/AIDS and multi-drug resistance tuberculosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis [published correction appears in PLoS One. 2014;9(2):e89709. Biadg lign, Sibhatu [corrected to Biadgilign, Sibhatu]]. PLoS One. 2014;9(1):e82235. Published 2014 Jan 8. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0082235
- Wells CD, Cegielski JP, Nelson LJ, Laserson KF, Holtz TH, Finlay A, et al. HIV infection and multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: the perfect storm. Journal of Infectious Diseases. 2007;196 Suppl 1:S86–S107
- 38. Abdool Karim SN, Naidoo K, Grobler A, Padayatchi N, Baxter C, Gray AL, et al. Integration of antiretroviral therapy with tuberculosis treatment. New England Journal of Medicine. 2011;365(16):1492–1501
- 39. Havlir D, Kendall MA, Ive P, Kumwenda J, Swindells S, Qasba SS, et al. Timing of antiretroviral therapy for HIV-1 infection and tuberculosis. New England Journal of Medicine. 2011;365(16):1482–1491
- 40. Justiz Vaillant AA, Naik R. HIV-1 Associated Opportunistic Infections. [Updated 2020 Jul 2]. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2020 Jan-. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK539787/
- 41. Nelson CA, Zunt JR. Tuberculosis of the central nervous system in immunocompromised patients: HIV infection and solid organ transplant recipients. Clin Infect Dis. 2011;53(9):915-926. doi:10.1093/cid/cir508
- 42. Lawn SD, Bekker LG, Miller RF. Immune reconstitution disease associated with mycobacterial infections in HIV-infected individuals receiving antiretrovirals. Lancet Infect Dis. 2005 Jun;5(6):361-73. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(05)70140-7. PMID: 15919622.
- 43. Török ME, Yen NT, Chau TT, et al. Timing of initiation of antiretroviral therapy in human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)-associated tuberculous meningitis. Clin Infect Dis. 2011;52(11):1374-1383. doi:10.1093/cid/cir230

- 44. Mukonzo, J., Akillu, E., Marconi, V., & Schinazi, R. F. (2019). Potential drug–drug interactions between antiretroviral therapy and treatment regimens for multi-drug resistant tuberculosis: implications for HIV care of MDR-TB co-infected individuals. International Journal of Infectious Diseases. doi:10.1016/j.ijid.2019.04.009
- 45. Dodd PJ, Sismanidis C, Seddon JA. Global burden of drug-resistant tuberculosis in children: a mathematical modelling study. Lancet Infect Dis. 2016;16(10):1193-1201. doi:10.1016/S1473-3099(16)30132-3.
- 46. Thomas TA. Tuberculosis in Children. Pediatr Clin North Am. 2017;64(4):893-909. doi:10.1016/j.pcl.2017.03.010
- 47. Schaaf HS, Garcia-Prats AJ, McKenna L, Seddon JA. Challenges of using new and repurposed drugs for the treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in children. Expert Rev Clin Pharmacol. 2018;11(3):233-244. doi:10.1080/17512433.2018.1421067
- Myrianthefs P, Markantonis SL, Vlachos K, et al. Serum and cerebrospinal fluid concentrations of linezolid in neurosurgical patients. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2006;50(12):3971-3976. doi:10.1128/AAC.00051-06
- 49. Pamreddy, A., Baijnath, S., Naicker, T., et. al (2018). Bedaquiline has potential for targeting tuberculosis reservoirs in the central nervous system. RSC Advances, 8(22), 11902–11907. doi:10.1039/c8ra00984h
- 50. Davis A, Meintjes G, Wilkinson RJ. Treatment of Tuberculous Meningitis and Its Complications in Adults. Curr Treat Options Neurol. 2018;20(3):5. Published 2018 Feb 28. doi:10.1007/s11940-018-0490-9
- Snow, K. J., Cruz, A. T., Seddon, J. A., Ferrand, R. A., Chiang, S. S., Hughes, J. A., et al. (2019). Adolescent tuberculosis. The Lancet Child & Adolescent Health. doi:10.1016/s2352-4642(19)30337-2
- 52. Rohilla M, Joshi B, Jain V, Kalra J, Prasad GR. Multidrug-Resistant Tuberculosis during Pregnancy: Two Case Reports and Review of the Literature. Case Rep Obstet Gynecol. 2016;2016:1536281. doi:10.1155/2016/1536281
- 53. Adhikari M. Tuberculosis and tuberculosis/HIV co-infection in pregnancy. Semin Fetal Neonatal Med 2009;14:234-40.
- 54. Mathad JS, Gupta A. Tuberculosis in pregnant and postpartum women: epidemiology, management, and research gaps. Clin Infect Dis 2012;55:1532-49.
- 55. U.S. Food and Drug Administration. Pregnancy, lactation, and reproductive potential: labeling for human prescription drug and biological products—content and format. Guidance for industry. 2014.https://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/GuidanceComplianc RegulatoryInformation/Guidances/UCM425398.pdf. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- 56. Esmail A, Sabur NF, Okpechi I, Dheda K. Management of drug-resistant tuberculosis in special sub-populations including those with HIV co-infection, pregnancy, diabetes, organ-specific dysfunction, and in the critically ill. J Thorac Dis. 2018;10(5):3102-3118. doi:10.21037/jtd.2018.05.11
- 57. Caminero JA. Guidelines for Clinical and Operational Management of Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis. Paris, France: International Union Against Tuberculosis and Lung Disease, 2013.
- 58. World Health Organization (WHO). Best-practice statement on the off-label use of bedaquiline and delamanid for the treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. https://apps.who.int/iris/bit-stream/handle/10665/258941/WHO-HTM-TB-2017.20-eng.pdf. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- 59. World Health Organization (WHO). Companion Handbook to the WHO Guidelines for the Programmatic Management of Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 2014.
- 60. Dravniece G, Cain KP, Holtz TH, Riekstina V, Leimane V, Zaleskis R. Adjunctive resectional lung surgery for extensively drug resistant tuberculosis. Eur Respir J. 2009; 34(1):180–3.
- 61. Calligaro GL, Moodley L, Symons G, Dheda K. The medical and surgical treatment of drug-resistant tuberculosis. J Thorac Dis. 2014;6(3):186-195. doi:10.3978/j.issn.2072-1439.2013.11.11
- 62. World Health Organization. Country Office for India. (2016). Index-TB guidelines: guidelines on extra-pulmonary tuberculosis in India. World Health Organization. Country Office for India. https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/278953.
- 63. Gilpin C, Korobitsyn A, Weyer K. Current tools available for the diagnosis of drug-resistant tuberculosis. Ther Adv Infect Dis. 2016;3(6):145-151. doi:10.1177/2049936116673553
- 64. World Health Organization (WHO). Xpert MTB/RIF: WHO Policy update and Implementation manual.https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/112472/9789241506335_eng.pdf. Accessed September 24, 2020.

40

- 65. Iram S, Zeenat A, Hussain S, Wasim Yusuf N, Aslam M. Rapid diagnosis of tuberculosis using Xpert MTB/RIF assay - Report from a developing country. Pak J Med Sci. 2015;31(1):105-110. doi:10.12669/pjms.311.6970
- 66. Sharma, S. K., Kohli, M., Yadav, R. N., Chaubey, J., Bhasin, D., Sreenivas, V., et al. (2015). Evaluating the diagnostic accuracy of xpert MTB/RIF assay in pulmonary tuberculosis. PLoS One 10:e0141011. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0141011
- 67. Bunsow, E., Ruiz-Serrano, M. J., López Roa, P., Kestler, M., Viedma, D. G., and Bouza, E. (2014). Evaluation of GeneXpert MTB/RIF for the detection of Mycobacterium tuberculosis and resistance to rifampin in clinical specimens. J. Infect. 68, 338–343. doi: 10.1016/j.jinf.2013.11.012
- 68. Sanchez-Padilla, E., Merker, M., Beckert, P., Jochims, F., Dlamini, T., Kahn, P., et al. (2015). Detection of drug-resistant tuberculosis by Xpert MTB/RIF in Swaziland. N. Engl. J. Med. 372, 1181–1182. doi: 10.1056/NEJMc1413930
- 69. Cao Y, Parmar H, Gaur RL, et al. Xpert MTB/XDR: A ten-color reflex assay suitable for point of care settings to detect isoniazid-, fluoroquinolone-, and second line injectable drug-resistance directly from Mycobacterium tuberculosis positive sputum. bioRxiv; 2020. DOI: 10.1101/2020.09.08.288787.
- 70. Makinen, J., Marttila, H. J., Marjama, M., Viljanen, M. K., and Soini, H. (2006). Comparison of two commercially available DNA line probe assays for detection of multidrug-resistant Mycobacterium tuberculosis. J. Clin. Microbiol. 44, 350–352. doi: 10.1128/JCM.44.2.350
- 71. World Health Organization (WHO). The use of molecular line probe assays for the detection of resistance to isoniazid and rifampicin. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/250586/9789241511261-eng.pdf. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- 72. World Health Organization (WHO). TB Diagnostics and Laboratory Services. https://www.who.int/tb/dots/lab.pdf. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- 73. Nguyen, T. N. A., Anton-Le Berre, V., Bañuls, A.-L., & Nguyen, T. V. A. (2019). Molecular Diagnosis of Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis; A Literature Review. Frontiers in Microbiology, 10. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2019.00794
- 74. Companion Handbook to the WHO Guidelines for the Programmatic Management of Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014. 10, Monitoring treatment response. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK247422/.
- 75. Lorenzo Guglielmetti, et al. Long-term outcome and safety of prolonged bedaquiline treatment for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. European Respiratory Journal 2017 49: 1601799; DOI: 10.1183/13993003.01799-2016
- 76. Tulkens PM, Arvis P, Kruesmann F. Moxifloxacin safety: an analysis of 14 years of clinical data. Drugs R D. 2012;12(2):71-100. doi:10.2165/11634300-00000000-00000
- 77. Acar JF. A comparison of side effects of levofloxacin to other agents concerning the ecological and microbiological effects on normal human flora. Chemotherapy. 2001;47 Suppl 3:15-23; discussion 44-8. doi: 10.1159/000057840. PMID: 11549785.
- 78. Vazquez JA, Arnold AC, Swanson RN, Biswas P, Bassetti M. Safety of long-term use of linezolid: results of an open-label study. Ther Clin Risk Manag. 2016;12:1347-1354. Published 2016 Sep 1. doi:10.2147/TCRM.S109444
- 79. LiverTox: Clinical and Research Information on Drug-Induced Liver Injury [Internet]. Bethesda (MD): National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases; 2012-. Clofazimine. [Updated 2017 Oct 13]. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK548658/
- LiverTox: Clinical and Research Information on Drug-Induced Liver Injury [Internet]. Bethesda (MD): National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases; 2012. Cycloserine. [Updated 2017 Nov 3]. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK547876/
- Hwang TJ, Wares DF, Jafarov A, Jakubowiak W, Nunn P, Keshavjee S. Safety of cycloserine and terizidone for the treatment of drug-resistant tuberculosis: a meta-analysis. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2013 Oct;17(10):1257-66. doi: 10.5588/ijtld.12.0863. Epub 2013 Jun 3. PMID: 23735593.
- 82. Koul PA. Ocular toxicity with ethambutol therapy: Timely recaution. Lung India. 2015;32(1):1-3. doi:10.4103/0970-2113.148395
- 83. Ramirez MS, Tolmasky ME. Amikacin: Uses, Resistance, and Prospects for Inhibition. Molecules. 2017;22(12):2267. Published 2017 Dec 19. doi:10.3390/molecules22122267
- 84. Khayyam KU, Imam F, Sharma M, Pillai KK, Behera D. Pyrazinamide-induced maculopapular rash. Indian J Dermatol. 2010;55(4):384-386. doi:10.4103/0019-5154.74562

- 85. Gupta R, Geiter LJ, Hafkin J, Wells CD. Delamanid and QT prolongation in the treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2015 Oct;19(10):1261-2. doi: 10.5588/i-jtld.15.0541. PMID: 26459547.
- 86. The Use of Delamanid in the Treatment of Multidrug-Resistant Tuberculosis: Interim Policy Guidance. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014. 6, WHO interim policy recommendations. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK299529/
- 87. Baldwin, C.M., Lyseng-Williamson, K.A. & Keam, S.J. Meropenem. Drugs 68, 803–838 (2008). https://doi.org/10.2165/00003495-200868060-00006
- LiverTox: Clinical and Research Information on Drug-Induced Liver Injury [Internet]. Bethesda (MD): National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases; 2012-. Imipenem-Cilastatin. [Updated 2017 Jan 17]. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK548708/

Annex1: Algorithm for the Diagnosis of TB



- For children suspected of having TB, diagnosis should be based on Xpert MTB/Rif and Culture
- For cases suspected of having EPTB, diagnosis should be based on Culture; Refer to Annex 3 "SOPs for Sample collection,
- handling and transportation to the National TB Reference Laboratory"
- Routine HIV counseling and testing should be offered to all TB patients

Annex2: Algorithm for the Daignosis of DR-TB



* a) Relapse: those who were previously treated and declared cured/ treatment completed and are now diagnosed with a recurrent episode of TB; b) Treatment after failure: those whose treatment failed (culture positive at 2 months of treatment or any time after 2 months of treatment; c) Treatment after loss to follow-up: those who have previously been treated and treatment was interrupted for more than 2 months.
** Refer to Annex 7 "WHO High Burden Country Lists for TB"

Annex3: Standard Operational Procedure for Laboratory (SOP: Pre-analytical requirement)

This SOP specifies the pre-analytical requirements to ensure a sample of high quality for mycobacteria testing. The quality and quantity of specimens collected, and the proper handling and transportation to the laboratory are critical to the successful isolation of mycobacteria.

I. General precautions and recommendations

- 1. Fill one request form for each specimen sent to the laboratory.
- 2. Separate the request form from the specimen container.
- 3. Respect the volume and type of container required for each sample.
- 4. Use sterile, leak proof, non-breakable, sealed containers.
- 5. Do not add formalin, preservative or fixative to the specimen.
- 6. Exclude EDTA, which greatly inhibits mycobacterial growth even in trace amounts.
- 7. Do not send the collected sample in a syringe.
- 8. Do not use swabs. Swabs are in general not optimal.
- 9. Avoid contamination by tap water or any other liquid that may contain living or non-living environmental mycobacteria and cause excessive errors.
- 10. Label clearly name of the patient, date of collection and center ID on the side of the container, not on the cap.
- 11. Refrigerate samples that cannot be transported within 2 hours to the referral laboratory to reduce growth of contaminating organism. Do not freeze the samples.
- 12. Check with the transporter the availability of a cold pack before shipping the samples.

All samples that do not meet the recommendations of this SOP, will not be processed.

II. Specimen collection

Specimen type	Sample Collection material	Volume Requirement
Sputum	Sterile Container	Minimum Volume 2 ml
BAL	Sterile Container	Minimum Volume 2 ml
Bronchial wash/brush	Sterile Container	Minimum Volume 2 ml
Transtracheal Aspirate Endotracheal Aspirate	Sterile Container	Minimum Volume 2 ml
Gastric Aspirate	Sterile Container	Minimum Volume 2 ml
Cerebral Spinal Fluid CSF	Sterile Container	Minimum Volume 1 ml
Other body fluids (pleural, pericardial, synovial, ascitic)	Sterile Container	Minimum Volume 2 ml
Tissues or Lymph Nodes biopsies	Sterile Container N.B. No Formalin, no preservatives, no fixatives. If the specimen may dry, add a few drops of sterile saline water.	1g of tissue, if possible
Pus	Sterile Container	Minimum Volume 2 ml
Urine : First morning specimen	Sterile container	Minimum Volume 2 ml

III. Specimen handling

Refrigerate samples at 2-8°C until ready for transport to the laboratory for 72 hours maximum.

Note: For urine specimens, refrigerate at $2-8^{\circ}$ C until ready for transport to the laboratory for 24 hours maximum.

Annex4: Treatment Regimens for Drug Resistant Tuberculosis

1. Regimen for rifampicin susceptible and isoniazid resistant TB

* In patients with confirmed rifampicin-susceptible, isoniazid resis-

tant tuberculosis, treatment with rifampicin, ethambutol, pyrazinamide and levofloxacin is recommended for duration of 6 months.

Hr-TB regimen: 6(H) REZ-Lfx

* If levofloxacin cannot be used because there is fluoroquinolone resistance or intolerance or other contraindications to the use of fluoroquinolone, then 6(H High dose) REZ may be prescribed daily for 6 months.

Hh	High-dose Isoniazid
R	Rifampicin
E	Ethambutol
Z	Pyrazinamide
Lfx	Levofloxacin

2. The shorter all-oral bedaquiline-containing regimen for MDR/RR-TB

* In patients with at least confirmed resistance to rifampicin, for whom resistance to fluoroquinolones has been ruled out.

The regimen can be summarized as: 4–6 Bdq(6 m) –Lfx/Mfx-Cfz-Z-E-Hh-Eto / 5 Lfx-Cfz-Z-E Initial phase: 4–6 Bdq(6 m)-Lfx/Mfx-Cfz-Z-E-Hh-Eto Continuation phase: 5 Lfx/Mfx-Cfz-Z-E

- * Bedaquiline(Bdq) is used for 6 months.
- * Levofloxacin/moxifloxacin(Lfx/Mfx), ethionamide(Eto), ethambutol(E), isoniazid (high dose)(Hh), pyrazinamide(Z) and clofazimine(Cfz) are used for 4 months (with the possibility of extending to 6 months if the patient remains sputum smear and/ or culture positive at the end of 4 months), followed by 5 months of treatment with levofloxacin/moxifloxacin, clofazimine, ethambutol and pyrazinamide.

- * In children below 6 years of age, bedaquiline is not yet recommended by WHO.
- * The regimen contains ethionamide, which is usually contraindicated in pregnancy; longer regimens can be designed to avoid known toxicities.

4. The shorter injectable containing regimen

- * If bedaquiline cannot be used or not available, amikacin (Amk) for 6 months may replace bedaquiline.
- * The recommended regimen for MDR-TB with no resistance to second line is as follow:

4-6 Amk-Lfx/Mfx-Eto-Cfz-Z-Hh-E/5-6 Lfx/Mfx-Cfz-Z-E

5. Longer regimens for MDR/RR-TB (5-drugs regimen)

* MDR/RR-TB patients who are not eligible for shorter regimens, including those with quinolone resistance

18-20 Bdq(6 m)-Lfx/ Mfx-Lzd-Cfz-Cs

- * Delamanid may be included in the treatment of MDR/RR-TB patients aged 3 years or more on longer regimens.
- * Amikacin may be included in the treatment of MDR/RR-TB patients aged 18 years or more on longer regimens
- * Ethionamide or prothionamide may be included in the treatment of MDR/RR-TB patients on longer regimens only if bedaquiline, linezolid, clofazimine or delamanid are not used.
- * P-aminosalicylic acid may be included in the treatment of MDR/RR-TB patients on longer regimens only if bedaquiline, linezolid, clofazimine or delamanid are not used.
- * Use of Lzd for at least 6 months was shown to increase effectiveness, although toxicity may limit its use.
- * In MDR/RR-TB patients on longer regimens, a total treatment duration of 18–20 months is suggested for most patients; the duration may be modified according to the patient's response to therapy

Groups & steps	Medicine	
Group A: Include all three medicines	levofloxacin OR moxifloxacin	Lfx Mfx
	bedaquiline ^{2,3}	Bdq
	linezolid ⁴	Lzd
Group B: Add one or both medicines	clofazimine	Cfz
	cycloserine OR terizidone	Cs Trd
Group C:	ethambutol	E
Add to complete the regimen and when medicines from Groups A and B cannot be used	delamanid ^{3,5}	Dlm
	pyrazinamide ⁶	Z
	imipenem–cilastatin OR meropenem ⁷	Ipm–Cln Mpm
	amikacin (OR streptomycin) ⁸	Am (S)
	ethionamide OR prothionamide ⁹	Eto Pto
	p-aminosalicylic acid9	PAS

6. Treatment Regimens - pre XDR & XDR TB

- * Longer regimen design according to the DST results.
- * A treatment regimen(BPaL) lasting 6–9 months, composed of bedaquiline(Bdq), pretomanid(Pa) and linezolid high dose (Lzd) may be used under operational research conditions in multidrugresistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB) patients with TB that is resistant to fluoroquinolones (pre XDR), who have either had no previous exposure to bedaquiline and linezolid or have been exposed for no more than 2 weeks, or MDR TB +resistance to Quinoiones and one of the two other medicines from group A (XDR).

BPaL regimen: 6–9 Bdq- Pa-Lzd

- * The BPaL regimen is given for duration of 6–9 months. The standard treatment duration is 6 months. If the sputum culture taken after 4 months of treatment is positive, patients can receive an additional 3 months of treatment (total 9 months)
- * The dose of linezolid can be reduced from 1200 mg once daily to 600 mg or 300 mg once daily
- * Children (0–13 years) and Pregnant and lactating women were excluded from the study

Annex 5: CHOOSING THE DR-TB TREATMENT REGIMEN IN PATIENTS WITH CONFIRMED RIFAMPICIN-RESISTANT OR MDR-TB

CRITERIA: Do any of the following apply?

* Confirmed resistance or suspected ineffectiveness to a medicine in the shorter MDR-TB regimen (quinolones, injectable second line drugs...) (except isoniazid resistance)

* Exposure to one or more second-line medicines in the shorter MDR-TB regimen for >1 month

* Intolerance to one or more medicines in the shorter MDR-TB regimen or risk of toxicity (e.g. drug-drug interactions)

* Pregnancy

* Extra pulmonary disease

TB

* At least one medicine in the shorter MDR-TB regimen not available in the program



regimen

Drug	Daily Doses	Serious Adverse Events*	Most Common Adverse Events	Monitoring	Contraindications	Cautions
Pretomanid	200 mg	Pertityheid Nauropathy Tarasaminases elevation GGT elevation Hyperanias - Visual Impainment - Visual Impainment - Testicular atrophy - Hypoglycemia	- Actre Antenia - Nausea & Vomiting - Muscuosketela pain Rash - Dyspepsia - Hemophysis	CBC, ECC, ALT, AST, Bilhubin, etherholyes, Upase, Amylase, Creatinine, Ladale, Blood glucose	In patient whom Bdq &/or L2d are Cl	Hegatic Adverses exactions. Reproductive toxicities (under study)
Bedaquiline	 Adult-Week 1-2: 400mg once daily week 3-24: 200mg three week 3-24: 200mg three times per week (at least 40ms between does) Children (E-17 years): 6mg/kd/day for 14 days then 3-4 mg/kg three weakly. 	ECS OT probrigation Transammase elevation Blood amyase elevation Athraiga	– Maussa, Headussa, - Chreit pain - Roshdia - Rash	ECG, LFTs, Electrolytes Bilinubin, lipase, amytase, lactate	Hyperensitivity, Hyperensitivity, Discontinue fr. service increases are increases are compared by total Unukuin eleventon >2 x Amino transferase >8 Amino transferase >8 Aminotransferase \$ Aminotransferase \$ Aminotransferas	OT poingalion, Actional uses, Renal disease.
Linezolid	 Adults: 600mg or high dose 1200mg Children: >16kg: 10-12 mgkg/day <16kg: 15mgkg/day 	Abnomal LFTs – Lacto addesis – Myelesuppression – Pertyperat & opto – Neuropathy – Serolonin syndrome	Heddorhe, Heddorhe, Narwed, wmting Narwed, wmting Rash Rash Metalic taste Metalic taste Torgue discoloration Increased BUN Furgal infection	CBC, Peripheral Neuropathy, Lactate, Liver enzyme, Color vision.	Hypersenstituitty, Hypersenstituitty, Cardese inhibitors, Breast feeding,	Pregnancy, Epilepsy, Peripheral and O pilo Neuropathy.
Cycloserine	 Adults: 10-20 mgkogday, max taper day with or without bood. Children: 15-20 mgkogday in two divided dose. II CACL -30 mimin 250 mg ance daily or 800 mg mp ance daily or 800 mg 	Heart Failure Saizure Liver anzymes increased Liver anzymes increased Disarthita Aradias annythmia Aradias annythmia - Depression - Confusion	 Dizziness Rash Photosenstitivity, Vitamin b12 or folic acid deficiency 	GBC, Read Inntion, Electrolytes. ECO. Here enzyme, Psychosodal counseling, liver enzyme counseling, liver enzyme	Hyperasultvity, Hyperasultvity, Depression, Depression, dependence, Severe craat Impairment,	Pregnancy, Reads Realing, Cantral mevus system toxicity, Renal desmattis,

Annex 6: Adverse Events of Drug Resistant TB Medications

* Adverse event that might lead to death, permanent or significant disability, prolongation of hospitalization, congenital anomaly.

Alcohol misuse. QT probrigation	Obese, Ekterly, Renal Disease.
Hypersensivity, Serum aburnin <28 gdn Taking medicinal medicinal medicars that are strong induces for YP3A4 (Pregaracopine), Pregaracopine), children <3 years	Hypersenstitvity, Myasthenia gravis,
ECO, Electrolytes, Aburnin.	Renal function, Auditory, Electrolytes,
 Dermatiss Untranistis Nausea & Wontling Diarchea Diarchea Insomnia Tremoi Anemia Hyperchosterotemia Joht pain 	– Hypocatcaemia – Hypomagnesaemia – Hypokalemia
OTspringlion Torparation Hypoclabelia Anyolytic Depression	 Nephotoxidty Ototoxidty Neurotoxidty Hypotension
1) Adults: 100mg twice a day for 24 boot. a vace is with hood. Children: 0 35 years. 25 mg PO 6 411 years. 50 mg 0 0 611 years. 50 mg 0 0 12.11 years. 100 mg	1) Adults: 15- 20mgkgday
Delamanid	Amikacin

	Levofloxacin	Moxifloxacin
(up to 19) C Children: 15-20 mg/kg/day 3) If Cct <40 m/mhi : 12-15 mg/kg Tree mg/kg Tree	 Adults: 10-15 models: 10-15 1000mg once dary with or without food with or without food 5 years: 15-10 3)>5 years: 10- 3)>5 years: 10- dary 4) if CT 30 minum: 750-1000mg three times per week. 	 Adults: weight < 304; 400mg weight > 304; 400mg Weight 30- S04; 300mg once a day. Weight > 504; 800 mg once a day with
	 CT to provigation Hypodykermia Hypergykermia Hypergykermia Arthread/a Increased hepatic enzymes Artwely Artwely Secure 	Protonga GT interval - Increase LFTs - Aute renal failure - Secture - Hepatitis - Hypoglycemia
	- Hoursea - Hoadachre Diarthea - Diarthea - Constructura - Constructura - Disposia - Disposia - Reath - Tendon rupture	 - Instact/a - Drzznesa - Drzinea - Drzinea - Drzinea - Drzinea - Drzinea - Drzinea - Provenia - Tendon rupture
	ECC (deside: 2 weeks, & very 3 montres, LFTs, OBC, Blood glucose.	ECG. LFTs, CBC, Blood Glucoss, amylase, calclum
Pregnancy.	Hypersentil Nyr, Tendon damage.	Hypersentil Hypersentil damage. damage.
	Myastimaa Garaka, Long OT syndrome, Renal disease, disease,	Sunghi, Myastheria Peripheral neuropathy.

	Renal disease, Breast feeding,	Pregnancy, Breast feed ing.	Pregnancy, Breast Pregnancy, Breast protongation, Liver deease, GI problems.
	Hypersenstivity, Sovee liver disease, Prognancy, Porphyra.	Hypersonativity, Renai disease.	Hyperantivity COdaszimie & to Peanuts or Soya.
	TSH/14, LFTs,	TSH/14, Liver function, Electrolytes.	ECo. CBC. Blood glucose, Electrolytes.
	 Stometh disconifiert Excessive sativation Nausees, voniting Nausees, voniting Rash Rash Rash Anoroxia Anoroxia Metallic taste 	– Natasa, Vomiting – Diarrhea – Abuchmian pain Jaundice – Crystalluria – Rash	 Pink to brownish-black skin discoloration – Natsaa, Vomiting Diartnea Abcontinal pain Abcontinal pain Rash Dry skin
	Thronocyperial Theorated Liver transaminases Hepatias Hepatias Hepatias Hepatias Hepatian Hypodynamia Hypodynamia Hypodynamia	 Hypothypotisin Acute Hepatitis Hemotytic anemia Thrombocytopentia 	 Photoloxicity I bleeding Degression Elevated levels of album, serim billubin, SCOT Hypotelemia Morelemia Increased block glucose & ESR
or without food. Children: 7.5-10 mg/kg once a day if Crcl:<00 m/min: 400 mg daly.	Adults: 15-20 mg/kg (day (up to 1 g) with or without food Childran: 15-20 mg/kg/day FCCI < 30 ml/min : 280- 600mg / day	1) anglegdaar haven to tour divided dese (upto 12.9) 2) Children: 200-300 ng/kg/day trio 2 daily doses	Aduts: 100 mg daily with maals Children: 2.5 mg/kg/day
	Ethionamide	P-amino salicylate sodium (PAS)	Clofazimine

Annex 7: High Burden Country Lists for TB by WHO



The three global HBC lists for TB, TB/HIV and MDR/RR-TB by WHO 2021–2025.